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The father first asserts that the July 2005 order of support must 

be set aside because the parties' agreement to deviate from the CSSA 
failed to comply with the requirements of Family Ct Act §413(1)(h). We 
agree. As relevant here, this provision requires that all such 
agreements or stipulations contain an acknowledgment that the parties 
have been advised of the CSSA, a statement "that the basic child support 
obligation provided for therein would presumptively result in the 
correct amount of child support to be awarded" and a specification as to 
what the amount of support would have been under the statute (Family Ct 
Act § 413 [1] [h]). "The requirement that the agreement so provide 
cannot be waived by either party" and, therefore—contrary to the 
mother's assertions and the findings of Family Court—the father's 
failure to raise this defect by way of a timely objection to the July 
2005 order is not fatal (Matter of Sievers v Estelle, 211 AD2d 173, 175 
[1995] [citation omitted]; see Matter of Smith v Mathis-Smith, 17 AD3d 
1157, 1158 [2005]). 

 
The parties appeared before the Support Magistrate, unrepresented 

by counsel, and engaged in an oral colloquy whereby the father agreed to 
pay $750 per month in child support. In so doing, the Support Magistrate 
advised the father that the amount he would be required to pay under the 
"[g]uidelines" would be $425 per month. However, in its subsequent 
findings of fact and order incorporating the oral stipulation, the 
Support Magistrate correctly found that the father's basic child support 
obligation under the CSSA was $398 per month. Although we have held that 
where "each and every other statutory requirement is met, yet the basic 
child support obligation from which the deviation is sought is stated 
but miscalculated, that alone may not be enough to invalidate the 
agreement" (Sullivan v Sullivan, 46 AD3d 1195, 1197 [2007]), we are not 
here presented with a simple miscalculation. Rather, here, the record of 
the oral stipulation is devoid of evidence that the parties were advised 
of the provisions of the CSSA (see Matter of Sievers v Estelle, 211 AD2d 
at 175; Sloam v Sloam, 185 AD2d 808, 809 [1992]), and we find the 
Support Magistrate's mere reference to the "[g]uidelines" to be 
insufficient to satisfy this statutory directive (compare Matter of 
McColl v McColl, 6 AD3d 794, 795 [2004]; Gallet v Wasserman, 280 AD2d 
296, 297 [2001]).[FN*] Indeed, "it is clear that the statutory intent is 
to ensure that a party be aware of all of the relevant provisions of the 
CSSA . . . in order to knowingly and intelligently waive those rights" 
(Matter of Bill v Bill, 214 AD2d 84, 90 [1995]; see Matter of Sievers v 
Estelle, 211 AD2d at 175-176). Further, the stipulation fails to 
establish that the parties were apprised that the application of the 
statute "would presumptively result in the correct amount of child 
support to be awarded" (Family Ct Act § 413 [1] [h]; see Matter of 
Sievers v Estelle, 211 AD2d at 176). Thus, the omission of these 
statutory catechisms renders the stipulation and resulting order 
unenforceable (see Sullivan v Sullivan, 46 AD3d at 1197; Fessenden v 
Fessenden, 307 AD2d 444, 445 [2003]) and, consequently, the court was 
required to disregard it and address the support issue de novo (see 
Matter of Mitchell v Mitchell, 264 AD2d 535, 538 [1999], lv denied 94 
NY2d 754 [1999]; Matter of Smith v Mathis-Smith, 17 AD3d at 1158). The 
matter must, therefore, be remitted to Family Court to determine the 
amount the father must pay in child support pursuant to the provisions 
of the CSSA. 

 
Further, since the July 2005 order of support was invalid since its 

inception, we must vacate Family Court's finding that the father was in 
willful violation thereof (cf. People v Bleau, 276 AD2d 131, 133-134 
[2001]). 



Gannon v. Usenza, (N.Y. Misc. 2009 
 
This matter is before the Court on the father's objections to the 

Support Magistrate's Findings of Fact and Order entered after a reversal 
and remand by the Appellate Division. For the reasons set forth in this 
decision, the matter must be remanded back to the Support Magistrate for 
a de novo determination of child support based on the parents' first 
child support petitions filed in April and June, 2000. All orders of 
support issued since that date are found to be invalid because the 
disclosure requirements of the Family Court Act have not been met. 

 
In summary, the "Usenza Catechisms" rule is this: 
 
1. No order is valid unless the underlying agreement strictly 

adheres to the disclosure requirements of FCA § 413(1)(h). 
 
2. A Usenza catechism objection can be raised in a new petition or 

on appeal. It need not be preserved for appeal by an objection in the 
proceeding that gave rise to the defective order nor raised in 
objections to that order. The rule set down by the Appellate Division in 
Usenza, on its face, allows collateral attacks against a defective order 
at any point in time in any proceeding. Whether this is what was 
intended can only be answered by their next pronouncement on the 
subject. Whether they will carve out exceptions for proceedings where 
the principle of laches should be applied or where there is substantial 
compliance with the statute or whether representation by counsel makes a 
difference remains to be seen. Under the present state of the law, only 
a minor miscalculation of the CSSA child support is forgivable ( 
Sullivan v. Sullivan, 46 AD3d 1195, 1196). In effect, in citing 
favorably to Smith v. Mathis-Smith, 17 AD3d 1157, the Third Department 
has held a non-compliant Usenza order is void ab initio and can be 
challenged at any time. 

 
At this time, there is no valid existing order of support. The only 

possible resolution is for the matter to be remanded to the Support 
Magistrate for a new hearing on the support petitions filed in 2000. 
Based on the above, the father's objections are granted. The matter is 
remanded to the Support Magistrate for a de novo proceeding on the April 
27, 2000, and June 12, 2000 petitions. The Support Magistrate's order 
entered on February 19, 2009, and the order for counsel fees entered on 
March 9, 2009, are vacated. All remaining petitions filed after 2000 are 
dismissed. 
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